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Hello everyone.    
 

Club Meeting: Our next club meeting is Sunday, September 2nd  at 3:00PM at the field. 

 
Work Days / Mowing: Thanks to the club members that volunteer time and equipment 

to keep the field in top shape.  If you have not had the opportunity to give a hand, 
please join us when a work day is announced.  Next work day is Saturday, Sept. 1 at 
9:00AM. 
 

 
Pilots in Training:  We want to welcome our newest members.  Right now three of our 
new members are in the early stages of RC flying.  When you see them, give them 
words of encouragement.  Any time that one of you, new pilots, need any help, feel free 
to ask.  The more experienced pilots in our club are always available and willing to help 
you with advice and buddy training.  We also encourage you to become familiar with the 
clubs safety rules. 
 
A Neighbor Visited us:  A couple of weeks ago we had Bill visiting us at the field on a 

Saturday after mowing.  This gentleman is a war pilot who flew missions on Corsairs 
and other airplanes.  He is a neighbor of ours.  His home is located behind the tree line 
that is behind our club facility.  Even though he loves airplanes and likes to watch RC 
airplanes every now and then he says that a few years ago, he was not too fond of us 
due to the constant loud noise coming from airplanes in this field.  This gentleman is 
good friends of the landowner from whom we lease the space.  Bill told us that four or 
five years ago he brought up his issues with the noise to a couple of club members at 
the field and was ignored and one specific club member was somewhat rude and 
dismissive.  Fortunately, Bill says that our club has become very quiet and the amount 
of noise coming from our field is not as disruptive.  Larry Mc and I assured Bill that if at 
any time he has any issues with how the club activities impact him or his neighbors to 
let us know.  We assured him that things have changed considerably on how we 
approach noise at the field.  We have established strict noise regulations for gas 
engines and require all nitro engines to be flown with their mufflers.  Also we have 
transitioned to powering many of our airplanes to electric.  So the point of this is that our 
good neighbor policy is working and we know that a few neighbors have expressed their 



appreciation.  We also have not received any further complaints through the landowner 
about noise.  We have worked with the Hunting club and they have expressed 
appreciation also.  So, let us keep being vigilant about our activities so we donôt risk 
losing our field to neighborôs complaints.  Bill spent an hour with us telling us warbird 
stories and how he got to North Carolina.  It was a nice visit.  As for the RAMS club 
members, keep the good job on being ñTHE GOOD NEIGHBORSò approach. 
 

The OlympFreaks are coming:   They will be Saturday, October 13 at the 

RAMS field.  It will be full of events and competitions.  We will have precision candy 
drop, limbo, timed events and much more.  The winner may get something but most of 
all, will get BRAGGING RIGHTS.  The rules for the different events have been drafted 
and will be available through one of the RAMS Updates.  Any airplane can be entered 
and you can use more than one airplane.  We will discuss details on the September and 
October club meetings at the field.  Larry McMillen is the Contest Director.  

 
ñEvenings With Garyò Workshops: 
I have been asked a couple of times about future workshops.  We stopped the 
workshops when the weather started getting hot and the workshop / garage got too 
warm.  We also wanted to get back to the business of flying.  When the weather starts 
getting colder we may plan further workshops depending on how much interest there is.  
I will let you know. 
 
DMSS revisited: Horizon Hobby has started advertising in full force as their primary 

product of the JR line of transmitters the DX11,  8 and 6 channel versions on the DMSS 
frequency protocol.  Just remember that these radios are not compatible with any of 
your existing DSM2 and or DSMX Spektrum or JR equipment.  JR made a move toward 
this new frequency handling protocol known as DMSS.  The receivers and related 
equipment are also not compatible with your current DSM2 and DSMX transmitters in 
the Spektrum and JR line.  It canôt be used with Bind & Fly equipment either.  So, donôt 
get confused and buy incompatible equipment. 
 
DSM2 and DSMX revisited:  There is some confusion about these two frequency 
protocols regarding what you get with them and compatibility.  DSM2 and DSMX are 
Spektrum frequency protocols to handle 2.4 GHZ.  JR radios licensed these protocols 
for their old existing lines but the newer radios will be DMSS which is proprietary to JR.  
So the older JR and all Spektrum equipment are DSM2 and DSMX.  In very basic 
terms, DSM2 locks in two available channels when you fly your airplane.  DSMX uses a 
ñsomewhatò hopping channels protocol that reduces interferences from other signals 
especially when you are flying in radio crowded environments.  This is not a problem in 
our field, so if you have DSM2, you are quite fine.  When Spektrum came out with 
DSMX, it made it backwards compatible so it could communicate with DSM2 
equipment.  So, for example, your DSMX transmitter should communicate with your 
DSM2 or DSMX receiver with no problem.  Horizon tech department responded to our 
inquiry stating that also a DSMX receiver can communicate with a DSM2 transmitter. 
But we are not completely sure of this yet.  I personally use only DSM2 receivers if the 



transmitter is DSM2 and not DSMX. The DSM2 transmitters can be upgraded to DSMX 
to get the advantage of this frequency handling protocol.  Remember that for you to 
benefit from DSMX benefits, the transmitter and the receiver must be DSMX.  The 
benefit is simply faster signal response and more resistance to signal interference.  So, 
if you have a either the transmitter or the receiver on DSM2, they are both 
communicating on DSM2 and not DSMX.  So, if you go to JOE NALL Fly In with a 
DSMX transmitter but your airplane receivers are DSM2, you will be using DSM2 and 
not have the benefits or the protection that DSMX is intended to afford you.  Hopefully 
this clears this doubt. Or maybe I confused you even more.  Oh Well!!!  I tried! 

 

FAA Modernization and Reform Act of 2012 
This is the section of the Senate Bill that intends to protect model aviation from 
FAA regulations.  I thought it would be informative if I show this section to you 
guys.  So, here it is: 

 
Senate Bill, Section 607(g) 

éexempts most model airplanes used for recreational or academic use from any UAS 
regulations established by the FAA 
Conference Committee Report 
Senate bill with modificationsé Language including model aircraft for the purposes of sports, 
competitions and academic purposes is removed and replaced with ``hobby''. The modified 
section includes language requiring that the model aircraft must be operated in a manner that 
does not interfere with and gives way, to all manned aircraft. In addition, language that requires 
that model aircraft flown within five miles of an airport will give prior notification to the airport 
and the air traffic control (ATC), and that model aircraft that are flown consistently within five 
miles of the ATC will do so under standing agreements with the airports and ATC. Lastly, 
language is added that will ensure that nothing in this provision will interfere with the 
Administrator's authority to pursue enforcement action against persons operating model aircraft 
who endanger the safety of the national airspace system. In this section the term ``nationwide 
community-based organization'' is intended to mean a membership based association that 
represents the aeromodeling community within the United States; provides its members a 
comprehensive set of safety guidelines that underscores safe aeromodeling operations within 
the 
National Airspace System and the protection and safety of the general public on the ground; 
develops and maintains mutually supportive programming with educational institutions, 
government entities and other aviation associations; and acts as a liaison with government 
agencies as an advocate for its members. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
SEC. 336. SPECIAL RULE FOR MODEL AIRCRAFT. 
(a) In General.--Notwithstanding any other provision of law relating to the incorporation of 

unmanned aircraft systems into Federal Aviation Administration plans and policies, including 
this subtitle, the Administrator of the Federal Aviation Administration may not promulgate any 
rule or regulation regarding a model aircraft, or an aircraft being developed as a model aircraft, 
if-- 
(1) the aircraft is flown strictly for hobby or recreational use; 
(2) the aircraft is operated in accordance with a community-based set of safety guidelines and 
within the programming of a nationwide community-based organization; 
(3) the aircraft is limited to not more than 55 pounds unless otherwise certified through a design, 
construction, inspection, flight test, and operational safety program administered by a 



community-based organization; 
(4) the aircraft is operated in a manner that does not interfere with and gives way to any 
manned 
aircraft; and 
(5) when flown within 5 miles of an airport, the operator of the aircraft provides the airport 
operator and the airport air traffic control tower (when an air traffic facility is located at the 
airport) with prior notice of the operation (model aircraft operators flying from a permanent 
location within 5 miles of an airport should establish a mutually-agreed upon operating 
procedure with the airport operator and the airport air traffic control tower (when an air traffic 
facility is located at the airport)). 
(b) Statutory Construction.--Nothing in this section shall be construed to limit the authority of 

the Administrator to pursue enforcement action against persons operating model aircraft who 
endanger the safety of the national airspace system. 
(c) Model Aircraft Defined.--In this section, the term ``model aircraft'' means an unmanned 

aircraft that is-- 
(1) capable of sustained flight in the atmosphere; 
(2) flown within visual line of sight of the person operating the aircraft; and 
(3) flown for hobby or recreational purposes. 

 
 
THE PHILOSOPHICAL CORNER:                                              (Julia Turner Creation) 
I am of the opinion that we, at RAMS, need to also enhance our philosophical views on 
how to deal with the realities of life.   So I took upon myself to be the spiritual guide of 
this flock and give you the FIVE RULES TO REMEMBER IN LIFE: 
 

1. Forgive your enemy but remember the bastardôs name. 
2. Money cannot buy happiness but itôs more comfortable to cry in a Mercedes than 

on a bike. 
3. Help someone when they are in trouble and they will remember you when they 

are in trouble again. 
4. Many people are alive only because itôs illegal to shoot them. 
5. Alcohol does not solve any problems, but then again, neither does milk. 

 
Then there is my own favorite that summarizes all of the above:   

No good deed goes unpunished!! 

 
These should assist you with most daily decision choices.   You are very welcome! 

 
Dr. Joey 
 
 

Combat Foam Jets: 
Look at this jet.  It is from BP Hobbies (check the link) and is an over stock offer that may still be 
available.  It is about $55.00.  This one is an ARF with motor, fan and battery included.   
http://www.bphobbies.com/view.asp?id=D2278580&pid=D2278602 
 
So what do we have so far in terms of combat jets?  Many are using free downloaded plans 
from RCPowers, Grayson RC and others.  They are easy to get and most plans produce great 

http://www.bphobbies.com/view.asp?id=D2278580&pid=D2278602


flying jets.  The RAMS Combat Group has decided that to minimize the damage of the full 
contact combat, we require electric ducted fans instead of propellers.  This way, the foamies do 
not get shredded on impact.  The jet does not have to be fancy and with an amazing paintjob.  
Just make sure that you give your jet some sort of identifying decoration so you can follow it in 
the swarm of jets all flying after one another.  The other advice is, keep it simple.  One of the 
main reasons combat RC pilots quit combat is because the time it takes to rebuild.  The simpler 
the design and electronics the quicker you will be back in combat.  Some of the guys are 
building two foamies to have one on back up.  Since we have found a great source of very 
cheap equipment, most of these foamies can be built for $50.00 or so.  So come and join us and 
letôs go dogfighting.  I have taken a number of pictures of some of the foamies already 
operational in the RAMS skies.  I have heard of the ñTIGGERò Jet  from Joe but no pictures yet. 
If you want more information about building these foamie jets, go to the RAMS website and 
Larry has good information under the announcements section. 

 
Here is JT ready to launch the ñEat Mor Chickinò built by me from the 6mm FlyRc website.  This 
is a Skyraider model with some parts left out to make it simpler. 
 

  
Here we have Charlie with one of his two combat jets.  This is the ñSheet Out Of Luckò                                         
 



                       
The one on the left  is JTôs ñUgly Thing with the Cloaking Deviceò  He is working on another jet, 
soon to be released, ñThe Dark Knightò.  On the right we have the ñGreen Hornetò.  This one 
belongs to Larry McMillen.  During the design and construction process, it had some different 
names like THE GREEN PUKE, FLUBBER, SEA-SICK, THE LACK OF IMAGINATION, THE 
UGLY THINGY (but JT had that name taken already) and then finally came to be the GREEN 
HORNET.  I am telling you, the RAMS Research and Development group is hard at work. 
 
We have concluded that all these jets fly quite well using: 
 
ñALL GENUINE HIGH QUALITY HOBBYKING EQUIPMENTò Larry Mcôs quote. 

 
Charlie agrees with Larry Mc.  ñIF HOBBYKING DOES NOT MAKE IT, I DONôT FLY ITò  Come 

on Charlie!  Talking about outsourcing! 
 
 

      
Most of our foamies are now built from Depron foam.  Still building from insulation foam is 
cheaper but Depron can be worked better and paints easier.  Depron is somewhat stiffer so we 
can skip carbon fiber reinforcement in most cases.  Take a look at Charlie and Larry H. 
pondering on what is the next improvement to their jet fleet. 
 
I know that Sam Goldfarb and Larry Kauk are also developing their combat jets so we will see 
what they come up with. 



                       
This is, so far, the COMBAT JETS JUNKIES 

Hopefully there will be more of us to swarm the skies. 

 
Here we have another creation from Charlie.  He designed this jet.  No plans.  It came from his 

head (UHMMM!!!)  It is named the ñPOPSICLEò.  Just take a look at Larry Mcôs. face and tell me 
what you think he thinks about Charlieôs creation. 

 
 



                   
This is Larry Harriôs Combat Jet also known as ñGONZOò.  Look at the nose job.  It 

takes a lot of design skills to get a nose like that. 

 
 
 
 
Tri County RC Club / RAMS FunFly: 
On August 26, the TCRC Club hosted a FunFly where the RAMS members were invited as VIP 
Guests.  They provided food for us and a nicely manicured grass runway.  It took a couple of 
flights to get used to taking off and landing from grass as the drag on the landing gear changes 
the behavior of the airplane on the ground some.  Nothing that a little bit of up elevator could not 
take care off.  JT and I arrived there around 10:00AM and put together the RAMS Base.  Took 
some of our airplanes out and started flying right away.  Beautiful skies with little wind.  Soon 
after, we had Gary, Rich and Geoff show up and stayed with us most of the day.  Bill Wynn, who 
is both a member of TCRC and RAMS was there also.  We met and talked with our TCRC 
friends.  We saw Scott Saxon, Pete and others.  Great guys and made us feel very welcomed.   
It took a little bit getting used to their field and how they fly in different patterns than what we are 
used to at RAMS but each place has their own ways.  There were just a few crashes and none 
of them were total loss.  There were some beautiful airplanes flown including a couple of 
Corsairs.  We want to thank the TCRC members.  They took care of us and have become good 
friends.  Hopefully, next year we can show up in larger numbers. 

          



       
After checking the electronics and last minute details, JT was on a mission to maiden 

his Senior Gasser.   Isnôt he happy?? 
 

     
The flight line is getting ready at the TCRC club.  JT is talking airplanes with a TCRC 
member.  The topic of conversation is this nice looking AJ Slick 50CC gasser.  What a 
great flying airplane! 

 



 
Very nice Fly By by JT with his new Gary Elliott 3D Super Senior Gasser.  JT did 

maiden his Senior at the TCRC / RAMS FunFly. 

   
JT is flying with Bill Wynn.  Bill is the owner of Carolina Hobbies.  He is both a member 
of TCRC and RAMS.  We donôt get to see Bill too often but fully enjoy whenever we 
have a chance to fly and spend time with him.  Bill has been flying RC for many years.  
He is in the process of soon expanding the physical facility of his hobby shop.  Bill has 
all the nick ï nacks needed for electric, nitro and gas airplanes in his shop.  Recently 
got fully stocked on SIG related products and airplanes. 

 



 

                             
Here is evidence on how wild Bill can get when he flies.  He flew this Falcon so fast that 

the covering started peeling off.  Slowdown that throttle Bill!!! 

 

       
Rich is inspecting the RAMS airplanes.  We established RAMS Base at TCRC.  Got our 
canopy and coolers out and flew and partied.  The weather was great with very light 
winds.  Thanks TCRC for having us there. 

 


